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July 28, 2015 
 
Tom Buford, Senior Planner 
City of Sacramento, Community Development Department 
Environmental Planning Services 
300 Richards Boulevard, Third Floor 
Sacramento, CA 95811-0218 
tbuford@cityofsacramento.org 
 
Subject:  Notice of Preparation (NOP) of a Subsequent Environmental Impact Report (SEIR) for the 
Railyards Specific Plan (RSP) Update, Kaiser Permanente Medical Center, and MLS Stadium (P14-012) 
 
Dear Mr. Buford:   
 
Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the subject NOP.    We are excited to see progress on 
developing the Railyards project area and look forward to it being a state of the art neighborhood for 
comfortable and friendly bicycle access for all ages and abilities.  Both Kaiser Permanente and the 
Sacramento Republic Football Club, the intended occupant of the MLS Stadium, have already 
demonstrated their interest and commitment to fostering bicycling as a healthy and sustainable form of 
modern transportation.  
 
The proposed project will cause a significant adverse effect on the environment if it will not adequately 
provide access by bicycle.  Adequacy of bicycle access happens in three ways: 
 
Adequate bicycle parking.  The project must comply with Sacramento’s requirements for short-term and 
long-term bicycle parking.  The Medical Center is proposed to have 1.2 million square feet which will 
require 180 long-term bicycle parking spaces for employees or long-term patients and 60 short-term 
spaces for short-term visitors. We encourage the project to go beyond the basic requirements by 
providing bicycle parking that is noteworthy as an amenity of the project and therefore a selling point to 
potential employees and customers that is consistent with Kaiser’s health care mission.  For example, the 
Medical Center should include a state-of-the-art “bike station” to serve employees and customers with a 
secure, indoor, 24-hr accessible bike-parking facility; such a facility might also provide tools and supplies 
for minor bike repairs and servicing (e.g. flat repairs, tire inflation).   The Sacramento Republic has 
provided valet parking for bicycles at its games since its first game in 2014.  As many as 400 attendees 
have ridden bikes to games at its remote Cal Expo location.  A much higher proportion of attendees at 
the proposed MLS Stadium will be expected to ride bicycles given its more accessible location to large 
residential areas. Therefore, the MLS Stadium should include a design for a bike parking operation that 
will hold at least 1,000 bikes, possible distributed among two or more locations. 
 
Adequate bicycle access within the project.  Because the proposed Medical Center and MLS Stadium 
each will occupy multiple city blocks, internal access by bicycle from the roadway network to bicycle 
parking locations will be critical.  We request that bikeways be provided as part of the internal 
promenades through the sites.  These bikeways should be delineated by pavement-surface treatments to 
show cyclists where they should ride to avoid conflicts with pedestrians.  Signage can be used to guide 
cyclists to long-term bike parking and to exits from the project to the surrounding roadway network.  
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Adequate bicycle access to the project sites.  The project sites will be located on roadways to be 
developed through the Railyards. It will be critical for the proposed project to ensure it provides access 
for all ages and abilities of cyclists to and along these roadways from key rider sources like the 
Sacramento River Parkway, midtown Sacramento, and East Sacramento.  Because of the high number of 
cyclists expected to ride to MLS soccer games, either Class 1 (bike trails) or Class 4 (protected bike lanes) 
should be provided to the stadium site to prevent conflicts between high vehicle volumes and high 
bicycling volumes.  
 
The subject EIR must address these 3 dimensions of adequate bicycle access.  
 

SABA works to ensure that bicycling is safe, convenient, and desirable for everyday transportation. 
Bicycling is the healthiest, cleanest, cheapest, quietest, most energy efficient, and least congesting 
form of transportation. 
 
Thank you for considering our comments.  
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 

Jordan Lang  

Project Analyst 
 
 
CC: Paul Philley, SMAQMD (pphilley@airquality.org ) 

Ed Cox, City of Sacramento Alternative Modes Coordinator (ecox@cityofsacramento.org )  
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Governor 
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July 29, 2015 
 
Via E-Mail Only 
 
Tom Buford, TBuford@cityofsacramento.org 
 
COMMENTS ON CITY OF SACRAMENTO’S JUNE 26, 2015 NOTICE OF 
PREPARATION FOR A SUBSEQUENT ENVIRONMENTAL IMPACT REPORT FOR 
THE RAILYARDS SPECIFIC PLAN UPDATE  
 
Dear Mr. Buford: 
 
Department of Toxic Substances Control (DTSC) has received and reviewed the  
June 26, 2015 Notice of Preparation (NOP) for the Railyards Specific Plan Update 
(RSPU) Subsequent Environmental Impact Report (SEIR).  The RSPU SEIR would 
update the December 11, 2007 Railyards Specific Plan (RSP) Environmental Impact 
Report (EIR).  The RSPU SEIR will also address the environmental effects of a 
proposed Kaiser Permanente Medical Center and Major League Soccer Stadium which 
would be constructed within the Railyards.   
 
DTSC appreciates the opportunity to review and comment on the NOP and is eager to 
participate and provide information to facilitate the implementation of the California 
Environmental Quality Act process.  Close communication between all responsible 
agencies during preparation of the RSPU SEIR will be essential to assure the document 
is complete and up to date.  Below are points that should be discussed in the  
RSPU SEIR. 
 
Scope of RSPU SEIR 
 
As you are probably aware, DTSC is providing lead regulatory oversight for the cleanup 
of contaminated soil, soil gas, and groundwater at the Railyards.  DTSC’s review  
on the scope of the RSPU SEIR focused on the aspects related to the historical and 
ongoing remedial measures at the Railyards.  The sections in the RSPU SEIR titled  
“Hazards and Hazardous Materials” and “Hydrology and Water Quality” should consider 
and discuss Railyards remediation issues.   
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The RSP EIR included a Mitigation Monitoring Program that became ordinance.   
The RSPU SEIR should continue this program for construction of new development and 
infrastructure.  DTSC will focus on mitigations regarding hazardous materials.   
 
Additionally, the RSP EIR and associated documents mention a Tri-Party Memorandum 
of Understanding (MOU) that was developed between DTSC, City of Sacramento, and 
S. Thomas Enterprises of Sacramento, LLC (STES).  Since STES’ loss of the Railyards 
by way of foreclosure resulted in the MOU being ineffective, discussion of the MOU 
needs to be updated in the RSPU SEIR. 
 
Cleanup at the Railyards 
 
The soil cleanup for the following Study Areas have been completed, with the  
exception of inaccessible areas: Sacramento Station, Northern Shops, Central Corridor,  
Car Shop Nine, and Lagoon.  Inaccessible areas include soil beneath the former 
platforms in Sacramento Station and beneath Track 150 east of 7th Street in  
Car Shop Nine that will be remediated when they become accessible; soil near the 
Central Shops border in Northern Shops that will be remediated this year; and soil 
beneath a water line in Northern Shops that will remain inaccessible.  Soil remediation 
will be certified complete when the required land use covenants (LUCs) are recorded. 
 
The soil remedies for the Central Shops and Lagoon Northwest Corner Study Areas are 
ongoing.  The soil remedy for the Manufactured Gas Plant Study Area has not yet been 
selected. 
 
The final groundwater remedies for South Plume and Lagoon Groundwater Study Areas 
have not been completed, but interim remedial measures have been in place.   
The South Plume remedy is currently being designed and implemented, and the  
Lagoon Groundwater remedy is being evaluated. 
 
The Railyards was not remediated to levels protective for unrestricted land use, so 
recordation of a LUC is required to limit land use and require exposure controls and 
mitigation measures to protect human health and the environment.  DTSC is working 
with the current Railyards owner to record a LUC. 
 
Examples of exposure controls include having a compliant layer/barrier and signage to 
prevent access to native soil.  Also, a soil and groundwater management plan would be 
required prior to disturbance of either media to identify procedures for safe and 
appropriate handling.  Lastly, vapor intrusion mitigation measures would be required as 
part of new construction of enclosed structures unless data is provided to show they 
aren’t needed.   
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Medical Center and Stadium 
 
The Medical Center is approximately 18 acres in an area bounded by Bercut Street, 
South Park Street, 5th Street, and Railyards Boulevard.  This area is in the Northern 
Shops and Lagoon Study Areas, located above the Lagoon Groundwater Study Area.  
The soil there has been cleaned up, and groundwater remediation is ongoing. 
 
The Stadium is approximately 12-14.5 acres in an area bounded by 8th Street,  
North B Street, 10th Street, and Railyards Boulevard.  This area is in the Lagoon and 
Car Shop Nine Study Areas, and located above the Lagoon Groundwater and South 
Plume Study Areas.  The soil there has been remediated, except for under Track 150, 
and groundwater remediation is ongoing. 
 
DTSC looks forward to receiving the RSPU SEIR for a complete review of the specific 
points related to remediation of contamination at the site.  As the RSPU SEIR project 
proceeds, and if you have any questions regarding site investigation and remediation, 
please contact me at (916) 255-3601 or Ruth.Cayabyab@dtsc.ca.gov. 
 
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
 
 
Ruth Cayabyab 
Brownfields and Environmental Restoration Program 
 
CC: Brad Shelton, P.G., Brad.Shelton@waterboards.ca.gov 

Fernando Amador, P.E., Fernando.Amador@dtsc.ca.gov 
Karl Kurka, KKurka@cityofsacramento.org 



 

 

July 29, 2015 

 

  

Tom Buford, Senior Planner  

City of Sacramento Community Development Department  

300 Richards Blvd., Third Floor  

Sacramento, CA 95811  

   

Re: Comments on Notice of Preparation of Subsequent Environmental Impact Report and 

Scoping Meeting for the Railyards Specific Plan Update  

 

 

Please accept this response to the referenced Notice of Preparation of a Subsequent 

Environmental Impact Report (SEIR).  Please include the following contact as an interested 

party to the distribution list to receive all updates and notifications for this Project:  

 

Ivan Hou 

Unite Here Local 5 

1516 South King Street 

Honolulu, HI 96826 

Email: ihou@unitehere5.org 

 

The City’s SEIR should take a critical look at Kaiser Permanente’s Medical Center proposal and 

ask if it will significantly advance Sacramento’s healthcare industry.  The Railyard site, based on 

the 2007 Railyards Specific Plan (RSP), may be better suited for other developments that 

diversify the city’s economic activities.  The 2007 RSP provided a cohesive plan for the site with 

commercial, retail and residential mixed uses.  A medical and sports complex is an incongruent 

departure from the RSP.  Alternative uses for the Railyard site should be a point of focus of the 

SEIR.   

 

The Kaiser medical center is a zero-sum development.  The medical center was reported to 

provide about the same number of jobs as the Morse Avenue facility it will replace1.  Kaiser 

wants to build this new facility a mere six and a half miles away from the old facility.  The new 

location moves the medical facility further away from densely populated neighborhoods to the 

west.  Sacramento will have one Kaiser hospital whether or not this development is approved.  

In fact, the City would probably benefit from more choice and competition if a different 

healthcare company built at the Railyard.  Granting Kaiser the Railyard site is a lateral move for 

the City.  In contrast, the Major League Soccer facility is at least a unique addition to the city’s 

development mix.  

 

                                                 
1
 http://www.sacbee.com/news/business/article25986196.html  



 

The SEIR should evaluate whether the assignment of Railyard acreage to build a Kaiser facility 

and sports stadium is the best use of the site and whether it will impact the City’s ability to 

enhance the downtown and waterfront neighborhoods with the mixed uses described in the 

2007 RSP, i.e. will the proposed facilities limit the viability of commercial, retail and residential 

mixed-use developments in the remainder of the site? 

 

Kaiser’s financial reserves should be incorporated into the SEIR’s evaluation of alternative uses 

and mitigation actions. Kaiser is a tax-exempt organization but is immensely profitable.  Much 

of Kaiser’s profitability comes from taxpayers since many of Kaiser’s members are public sector 

employees.  CalPERS alone provide Kaiser with 500,000 members.  Kaiser: 

• held $32.8 billion in unrestricted cash and investment reserves at the end of 2014;   

• made $3.1 billion in net income in 2014;  

• averaged nearly $2.5 billion in net income each year over the past five years;   

• the CEO and Chairman earned $10 million in 2012 while the board of directors 

received an average salary of $220,000.    

 

The money Kaiser spends each year for marketing, executive pay, capital projects and retained 

as net income is money not used for direct patient care.  Indeed, Kaiser is in the midst of a ten 

year plan to spend $30 billion on capital expenditure projects.  Kaiser has the financial 

resources to implement a range of development plans including refurbishment of existing 

facilities.  Negative impacts to Kaiser from City policy decisions that do not meet its 

organizational goals are minimized by its financial flexibility.  The City should not be too focused 

on making Kaiser happy.  The City should only commit to a Railyard Kaiser facility if it is the best 

use for the site that benefits the region for the long term, regardless of what Kaiser wants.  The 

SEIR should take Kaiser’s financial resources into account when evaluating alternative uses for 

the site and mitigation actions for environmental impacts. 

 

 

Regards, 

 

Ivan Hou 

Unite Here Local 5 

1516 South King Street 

Honolulu, HI 96826 

Tel: 808-941-2141 ext. 267 

Email: ihou@unitehere5.org 

 

 

CC:   

 Tom Buford via email 

 Sacramento City Council  
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July 30, 2015 

 

Tom Buford, Senior Planner 

City of Sacramento Community Development Department 

300 Richards Blvd, Third Floor 

Sacramento, CA 95811 

 

RE: Railyards Specific Plan Notice of Preparation Response 

 

The Board of Directors of Preservation Sacramento request that the City of Sacramento include the following items 

as areas within the scope of analysis of the SEIR proposed for the Railyards Specific Plan Update. 

 

First, the Central Shops Historic District should be maintained and protected, with adjustments only as necessary 

to provide better circulation via relocation of Camille Avenue farther north, and inclusion of potential new 

construction in the former Transfer Table location west of the Paint Shop, in order to facilitate use of that large 

open space in the absence of the already removed eastern Transfer Table. We strongly encourage the city to 

require nomination of the Central Shops for listing in the National Register of Historic Places, as a potential 

mitigation method and to facilitate adaptive reuse of the historic Shops buildings. 

 

Second, the proposed reduction of housing units in the Railyards from 12,000 to approximately 6,000 must be 

scrutinized for ways to minimize loss of proposed housing, including utilization of the ORMX zoned properties for 

new construction that combine office and employment center uses with residential floors. Sacramento’s central 

city currently employs approximately 90,000 people, with a workforce population of only approximately 12,000. In 

order to avoid significant impacts to transportation networks via a loss of proposed housing, as much housing as 

possible should be retained in the revised plan. Significant reductions in proposed population density, coupled 

with increases in commercial space, could result in greatly increased traffic as people must commute to this new 

job center instead of living in close proximity to work. This means potential dramatic increases in vehicle miles 

traveled compared to the numbers provided in the original Railyards EIR. 

 

Third, because this new neighborhood will require neighborhood-serving retail in order to avoid additional traffic 

impacts from residents leaving the neighborhood to perform regular shopping activities, commercial programming 

within the district should focus on neighborhood-serving retail, such as grocery stores, hardware, clothing, and 

other retail uses, rather than focusing on entertainment, dining and other commercial uses that do not satisfy 

basic needs for neighborhood residents. Another pressing neighborhood need is a site for educational facilities, as 

Sacramento’s central city has only two elementary schools, no junior high or high schools or full-sized college 

campuses. Educational facilities provide employment while also filling a growing need for future downtown 

residents who wish to raise their families in the heart of the city. Failing to provide these facilities may also result 

in increased vehicle miles and resultant pollution impacts, as lack of these services means they must travel 

elsewhere to satisfy household needs and transport children to school. 

 

William Burg, President, Preservation Sacramento Board of Directors 
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July 30, 2015 
 
 
Tom Buford, Senior Planner 
City of Sacramento Community Development Department 
300 Richards Blvd., Third Floor 
Sacramento, CA 95811 
 
Subject: Notice of Preparation of a Subsequent Environmental Impact Report for the 
Railyards Specific Plan Update, Kaiser Permanente Medical Center, and MLS Stadium  
 
 
Dear Mr. Buford, 
 
The Sacramento Municipal Utility District (SMUD) appreciates the opportunity to provide 
comments on the Notice of Preparation (NOP) of a Subsequent Environmental Impact 
Report (SEIR) for the Railyards Specific Plan Update, Kaiser Permanente Medical Center, 
and MLS Stadium. SMUD is the primary energy provider for Sacramento County and the 
proposed project area.  SMUD’s vision is to empower our customers with solutions and 
options that increase energy efficiency, protect the environment, reduce global warming, 
and lower the cost to serve our region.  As a Responsible Agency, SMUD aims to ensure 
that the proposed project limits the potential for significant environmental effects on SMUD 
facilities, employees, and customers.   
 
It is our desire that the SEIR, the Railyards Specific Plan Update, Kaiser Permanente 
Medical Center, and MLS Stadium will acknowledge any project impacts related to the 
following:  
 
 

 Overhead and or underground transmission and distribution line easements. Please 

view the following links on smud.org for more information regarding transmission 

encroachment: 

  https://www.smud.org/en/do-business-with-smud/documents/Guide-for-

Transimssion-Encroachment.pdf.  Some of these requirements include the 

following  

 https://www.smud.org/en/business/customer-service/support-and-

services/documents/Underground-Structure-T007.pdf 

 Utility line routing 

 Electrical load needs/requirements 

1. Energy Center (central utility plant)  

 Energy Efficiency 

 Climate Change 

 

https://www.smud.org/en/do-business-with-smud/documents/Guide-for-Transimssion-Encroachment.pdf
https://www.smud.org/en/do-business-with-smud/documents/Guide-for-Transimssion-Encroachment.pdf
https://www.smud.org/en/business/customer-service/support-and-services/documents/Underground-Structure-T007.pdf
https://www.smud.org/en/business/customer-service/support-and-services/documents/Underground-Structure-T007.pdf
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SMUD would like to be involved with discussing the above areas of interest as well as 
discussing any other potential issues.  We aim to be partners in the efficient and sustainable 
delivery of the proposed project.  Please ensure that the information included in this 
response is conveyed to the project planners and the appropriate project proponents.   

Environmental leadership is a core value of SMUD and we look forward to collaborating with 
you on this project. Again, we appreciate the opportunity to provide input on this NOP.  If 
you have any questions regarding this letter, please contact Rob Ferrera, SMUD 
Environmental Specialist at rob.ferrera@smud.org.   
 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Rob Ferrera  
Environmental Specialist 
Environmental Management  
Legislative & Regulatory Affairs 
Sacramento Municipal Utility District  
 
 
Cc:  Rob Ferrera  
       Jose Bodipo-Memba 
       Pat Durham  
       Joseph Schofield 
 Mike Wirsch 
 Mike Deis 

mailto:rob.ferrera@smud.org?subject=Railyard%20Specific%20Plan%20Update%20SEIR%20


 

 
 

Larry Greene 
AIR POLLUTION CONTROL OFFICER 

 
 
 
July 30, 2015 
 
Tom Buford, Senior Planner 
City of Sacramento Community Development Department 
300 Richards Blvd., Third Floor 
Sacramento, CA 95811 
tbuford@cityofsacramento.org 
 
RE:  Railyards Specific Plan Update (SAC200500788) 
  
Mr. Buford, 
 
The Sacramento Metropolitan Air Quality Management District (The District) thanks the 
City of Sacramento for the opportunity to comment on the proposed project to modify 
the Railyards Specific Plan to include a hospital campus and soccer facility.  The District 
is required by law to “represent the citizens of the Sacramento district in influencing the 
decisions of other public and private agencies whose actions may have an adverse 
impact on air quality within the Sacramento district.”1  We offer our comments in that 
spirit.  
 
Construction Emissions 
 
Construction of the current specific plan is currently being done consistent with the 
Railyards Construction Mitigation Plan.  Altering the land uses, tentative map, and 
zoning may result in more or less anticipated construction emissions.  These emissions 
should be discussed, quantified, and disclosed in the manner described in Chapter 3 of 
the District’s “CEQA Guide to Air Quality Assessment.”2  If the anticipated emissions 
would vary significantly from the prior environmental document, the construction 
mitigation plan should be amended to account for the change. 
 
With respect to greenhouse gas emissions generated from the construction of the 
project, these emissions should be discussed, quantified, and disclosed in the manner 
described in Chapter 6 of the District’s “CEQA Guide to Air Quality Assessment.”  Per the 
guidance, the District recommends that GHG emissions be minimized during the 

                                        
1 California Health and Safety Code §40961 
2 http://www.airquality.org/ceqa/ceqaguideupdate.shtml 
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construction phase utilizing the District’s “Guidance for Construction GHG Emissions 
Reductions.”3 
 
Operational Criteria Emissions 
 
The Railyards Specific Plan’s Mitigation Monitoring and Reporting Plan (MMRP) required 
the adoption of an Air Quality Mitigation Plan (AQMP).  The current AQMP incorporates 
20 measures, and effectiveness of each measure was scaled based on the land uses 
and circulation plan anticipated in the original environmental documents.  Changing the 
tentative map, zoning, land uses, and intensities may alter the effectiveness of the 20 
measures incorporated in the current AQMP.  The emissions from altering the project  
should be discussed, quantified, and disclosed in the manner described in Chapter 4 of 
the District’s “CEQA Guide to Air Quality Assessment.”4  If the effectiveness of the 
AQMP is degraded with the proposed changes, the City and proponents should work 
with the District to amend the AQMP to maintain current levels of effectiveness. 
 
Greenhouse Gas Emissions 
 
Operation of the project may result in an increase in Greenhouse Gas emissions.  These 
emissions should be discussed, quantified, and disclosed in the manner described in 
Chapter 6 of the District’s “CEQA Guide to Air Quality Assessment.”  The proponents 
should also discuss the project’s consistency with existing Greenhouse Gas reduction 
plans, such as the Metropolitan Transportation Plan/Sustainable Communities Strategy, 
the California Air Resources Board Scoping Plan and the City of Sacramento Climate 
Action Plan. 
 
Permitted and Unpermitted sources of Toxic Air Contaminants 
 
The City should make a concerted effort to disclose potential TAC-related health 
impacts from locating sources of TAC emissions in close proximity to existing or future 
planned receptors, and utilizes best practices when locating receptors in close proximity 
to an existing or future planned source of TAC emissions.  For example, proponents 
should be mindful of planning outdoor space at the hospital campus near Interstate 5, 
utilizing best practices in its design. 
 
Permitted sources can be identified using ARB’s Community Health Air Pollution 
Information System (CHAPIS) and supplemented using the EPA’s Toxics Release 
Inventory Explorer search tools.  For more information, refer to Chapter 5 of our CEQA 
Guide. 
 
Additionally, the proposed project may require permits from the SMAMQD (Authority to 
Construct and Permit to Operate) due to equipment needed for the uses (such as back-

                                        
3 http://www.airquality.org/ceqa/cequguideupdate/Ch6ConstructionMitMeasures.pdf 
4 http://www.airquality.org/ceqa/ceqaguideupdate.shtml 
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up generators and boilers at the Hospital Campus).  The Environmental Document 
should discuss the impacts of these sources, and the District recommends proponents 
contact a permitting engineer in the Stationary Sources Division at (916) 874-4800.  
 
Sustainable Modes Service to Soccer Facility 
 
Sports and entertainment venues deserve special attention to ensure sustainable modes 
can handle peak loads from patrons.  Bicycle valet, bus layover facilities, and expanded 
waiting areas at the light rail station should be considered in the transportation 
management plan to minimize vehicle miles traveled. 
 
General comments 
 
To summarize, the District requests that the City consider construction and operational 
emissions, as well as toxic air contaminants.  All projects are subject to SMAQMD rules 
in effect at the time of construction.  A complete listing of current rules is available at 
www.airquality.org or by calling (916) 874-4800. 
 
The SMAQMD thanks the City of Sacramento for the opportunity to comment on this 
project.  If you have additional questions or require further assistance, please contact 
me at pphilley@airquality.org or (916) 874-4882. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Paul Philley, AICP 
Associate Air Quality Planner/Analyst 
Sacramento Metropolitan Air Quality Management District 
777 12th Street, 3rd Floor 
Sacramento, CA  95814 
 
Attachment: Construction Mitigation (Basic and Enhanced) 
Attachment:  SMAQMD Rules & Regulations Statement 
  

mailto:pphilley@airquality.org
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SMAQMD Rules & Regulations Statement (revised 3/12) 

 
The following statement is recommended as standard condition of approval or construction document 
language for all development projects within the Sacramento Metropolitan Air Quality Management 
District (SMAQMD): 
 
All projects are subject to SMAQMD rules in effect at the time of construction.  A complete listing of 
current rules is available at www.airquality.org or by calling 916.874.4800.  Specific rules that may relate 
to construction activities or building design may include, but are not limited to: 
 
Rule 201: General Permit Requirements.  Any project that includes the use of equipment capable of 
releasing emissions to the atmosphere may require permit(s) from SMAQMD prior to equipment 
operation.  The applicant, developer, or operator of a project that includes an emergency generator, 
boiler, or heater should contact the SMAQMD early to determine if a permit is required, and to begin 
the permit application process.  Portable construction equipment (e.g. generators, compressors, pile 
drivers, lighting equipment, etc.) with an internal combustion engine over 50 horsepower are required 
to have a SMAQMD permit or a California Air Resources Board portable equipment registration.  Other 
general types of uses that require a permit include, but are not limited to dry cleaners, gasoline stations, 
spray booths, and operations that generate airborne particulate emissions. 
 
Rule 403: Fugitive Dust. The developer or contractor is required to control dust emissions from earth 
moving activities, storage or any other construction activity to prevent airborne dust from leaving the 
project site. 
 
Rule 414: Water Heaters, Boilers and Process Heaters Rated Less Than 1,000,000 BTU PER Hour. The 
developer or contractor is required to install water heaters (including residence water heaters), boilers 
or process heaters that comply with the emission limits specified in the rule. 
 
Rule 417: Wood Burning Appliances.  This rule prohibits the installation of any new, permanently 
installed, indoor or outdoor, uncontrolled fireplaces in new or existing developments. 
 
Rule 442: Architectural Coatings.  The developer or contractor is required to use coatings that comply 
with the volatile organic compound content limits specified in the rule. 
 
Rule 460: Adhesives and Sealants. The developer or contractor is required to use adhesives and 
sealants that comply with the volatile organic compound content limits specified in the rule. 
 
Rule 902: Asbestos.  The developer or contractor is required to notify SMAQMD of any regulated 
renovation or demolition activity.  Rule 902 contains specific requirements for surveying, notification, 
removal, and disposal of asbestos containing material. 

Naturally Occurring Asbestos:  The developer or contractor is required to notify SMAQMD of earth 
moving projects, greater than 1 acre in size in areas “Moderately Likely to Contain Asbestos” within 
eastern Sacramento County.  Asbestos Airborne Toxic Control Measures, Section 93105 & 93106 contain 
specific requirements for surveying, notification, and handling soil that contains naturally occurring 
asbestos. 

 

http://www.airquality.org/


 

THE RIVER DISTRICT 
 

 
 
 

 
August 14, 2015 

 
 

Via Electronic Mail 
tbuford@cityofsacramento.org 
 
Tom Buford, Senior Planner 
City of Sacramento Community Development Department  
300 Richards Blvd., Third Floor 
Sacramento, CA 95811 
 

Re:   Comment Letter, Railyards Specific Plan Update, Subsequent Environmental Impact 
Report 

 
Dear Mr. Buford: 
 

Thank you for the opportunity to provide comments on the California Environmental Quality 
Act (CEQA) scoping documents for the Subsequent Environmental Impact Report for the Railyards 
Specific Plan Update, Kaiser Permanente Medical Center and MLS Stadium (“SEIR”).    

 
The SEIR will consider the impacts of a Kaiser Permanente Medical Center and Major 

League Soccer (“MLS”) Stadium, both of which are proposed to be constructed within the 
Railyards Specific Plan area (“RSP”).  The River District Business Association (“Association”) is a 
private, non-profit business association charged with managing and promoting programs to 
strengthen the economic and cultural well being of the River District Property and Business 
Improvement District area and the River District Special Planning District. The RSP area is located 
immediately south of the River District; therefore, the Association’s members may be affected by 
impacts related to the proposed Medical Center and MLS Stadium. 

 
The Association supports the Medical Center or the MLS Stadium.  These facilities may, 

however, create greater and/or different impacts than were evaluated under the 2007 RSP EIR.  
The Association provides the following comments in the spirit of assuring that these impacts are 
considered in the SEIR.   

 
1. Transportation and Traffic   
 
The MLS Stadium is likely to create more traffic congestion, and have a greater impact on 

circulation, than the land uses that were anticipated in the 2007 EIR, especially during peak 
periods for Stadium events.  The SEIR should address impacts related to:  

 
a)  Greater vehicle traffic on North 10th Street and North B Street;  
b)  Greater pedestrian and bicycle traffic on North 10th Street and North B Street;  
c)  Additional bicycle traffic and pedestrian traffic to/from transit stations and bus 

stops;  
d)  Large vehicles (trucks, vans, etc.) delivering equipment and supplies for 

special events taking place at the Stadium; 
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e)  Larger numbers of vehicles on local streets at game times, and at times of 
special events at the Stadium. 

 
The SEIR should also consider circulation options for most efficiently bringing the increased 

number of vehicles to and from the adjacent major freeways, in particular Interstate 5 and State 
Highway 160. 

 
2. Public Services 
 
The SEIR should consider the appropriate level of public services necessary to address 

large crowds of people arriving at, and leaving, the Stadium during events. 
 
3. Parking / Urban Design 
 
The SEIR should analyze the design and scale of any proposed parking facilities, including 

appropriate circulation for vehicles moving to and from the entry and exit points of the parking 
facilities.  

 
4. Light and Glare 
 
The SEIR should consider impacts related to stadium signage and lighting.   
 
5. Noise 
 
The Stadium may create situations when excessive noise emanates from the site, especially 

during games and other events that were not studied under the 2007 RSP EIR.  There should be 
appropriate analysis to assure that noise does not negatively impact businesses and residents in 
the area. 

 
6. Other Comments: The Secondary Levee 
 
The Association believes that removal of the secondary levee that forms the northern 

boundary between the RSP area and the River District will create greater connectivity within the 
area, thus allowing for more efficient movement of pedestrians and vehicles.  The Association 
supports removal of the secondary levee.  

 
The Association appreciates the opportunity to submit these comments on the SEIR.  I 

would be happy to meet with City staff to discuss any of these comments.  Please do not hesitate 
to contact me with any questions or concerns.  
 
Very truly yours, 
 

 
Patty Kleinknecht 
Executive Director, The River District 

 
 
 




